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WE record, with regret, the deaths of the first
Director of the Laboratory, Doctor Bash-

ford Dean, and of a Patron of the Association, Mr.
William H. Nichols, Jr. The following resolution
was adopted and sent to Mrs. Dean on December
8, 1928.

-The Executive Committee of the Long Island
Biological Association have learned, with deep
regret, of the death of Dr. Bashford Dean yesterday.
Dr. Dean was the first director of the Biological
Laboratory and it was due directly to his interest
that the Laboratory received a firm foundation,
through the gift of John D. Jones of a building and
lands. The noteworthy development of the Lab-
oratory is largely due to the vigor of the germ that
Dean planted and nourished. So long as the
Laboratory persists his memory will be cherished
by it.

-The Executive Committee of the Long Island
Biological Association desire to express to you
their sympathy in your bereavement."

The following resolution was adopted and sent
to Mrs. Nichols. -The Long Island Biological
Association has learned with deep regret of the
death of its patron, William H. Nichols, Jr., on
May 26th last. It records its indebtedness to Mr.
Nichols for his interest in the work of the Asso-
ciation and the generous contributions toward it.
It desires that this resolution should be spread
upon its minutes and a copy transmitted to Mrs.
Nichols."
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REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR

To the officers and members of the Long island Biological Association:

Gentlemen:

I have the honor to submit the following report for the year 1928.
In accordance with the policy adopted by the Board of Directors

of the Long Island Biological Association this year the Biological
Laboratory

(1) reduced the number of students and raised the requirements
for attendance

(2) increased the research staff and research activities of the
Laboratory

(3) employed Doctor Hugo Fricke for research in biophysics as
the first member of its permanent resident research staff for all year
round work, and

(4) created a special scientific advisory committee composed of
Doctor W. J. V. Osterhout, Chairman, Doctor W. J. Crozier, Doctor
J. H. Bodine, and Doctor Reginald G. Harris.

Instruction as a Basis of Research

The Biological Laboratory of the Long Island Biological Asso-
ciation is committed to the advancement of biological research in



attitude results from juxtaposition of experimental biology and
experimental medicine, with a consequent mutual exchange of view-
points and methods of approach of what we have been pleased to
call "pure biology" and -applied biology- . It is believed that such
intercourse is of value to both 'groups, and provides a useful liaison
between workers and methods that are, perhaps, too widely sepa-
rated. Such liaison, we believe, will, from the broad view-point of
advance in biology and medicine, be instrumental in bringing about
a decrease in duplication of effort and research, with a consequent
increase in productivity per unit time and per unit cost.

Research in Biophysics
The work of the Biological Laboratory has been further ex-

tended to include research in biophysics. This is concerned with a
speedy and fundamental advance in theoretical and in applied biology
by means of the application of very valuable and far-reaching ad-
vances in physics. Advances in physics are being applied to industry
as fast as they become available. Indeed, industry is sponsoring
them, in not a few cases, because of their apparent value to it. It
may be safely assumed that their value to biology and medicine
will be equally great.

BIOPHYSICS made its debut at the Biological Laboratory with the
acceptance by Doctor W. J. V. Osterhout, of the Rockefeller Insti-
tute for Medical Research, of an appointment to our honorary
staff of research. A botanist, physiologist, and, more recently, a
biophysicist, Doctor Osterhout has extended the knowledge of
spindle formation and fertilization in plants; antagonism; permea-
bility; electrical conductivity; respiration; photosynthesis; and bio-
electric phenomena.

Doctor Osterhout found the potential advantages for carrying
on biophysical research at the Laboratory to be so great that he
strongly urged the desirability of doing so on a relatively large
scale. This suggestion eventually led to the appointment of Doctor
Hugo Fricke, a specialist in X-rays, and in electric resistance and
capacity of biological systems. A Dane by birth, Doctor Fricke
received his early training at the University of Copenhagen, where
he took a doctorate in 1916, two years later receiving a similar
degree from the University of Lund. Following this he came to
America where he was research assistant at Harvard University
during the year 1919 to 1920. He has been the director of the depart-
ps, and biophysics.



technical papers and reports. His work has been technical and
fundamental in nature, but from it, already, have arisen results of
immediate and important practical application. Among these
results are a means of differentiating between benign and malignant
tumors, by their electric capacities; a method of determining the
fat-content of milk and cream by measurement of their electric con-
ductivity; and an X-ray dosimeter which, I understand, is probably
the most extensively used clinical dosimeter in this country.

Doctor Fricke comes to the Laboratory this year to press forward
research upon the fundamental action of X-rays. At the same time
the work dealing with the electrical capacity, conductivity, and
polarizability of cells at different frequencies, particularly at high



In the present instance the patency and validity of the answers
are apparent. The research is an attempt to understand a type of
movement which seems to be characteristic of many, if not of all,
forms of moving life, hence a basic principle of protoplasmic move-
ment. The practical value of success in this research lies, in part,
in the fact that -the general differentiating process and at least
certain phases of nerve transmission depend on protoplasmic move-
ment-. Additional information on the mechanism of nerve trans-
mission would be unquestionably useful, while an understanding of
the factors involved in differentiation would line up, in practical
importance, with the discovery of the physical basis of inheritance.

It is my belief that immediate, or eventual, applicable significance
is present in all biological research which is well-conceived and
carefully carried on. The reason that the truth of this assertion is
not more generally recognized is that it frequently happens that the
more fundamental the research, the less easily apparent is its ap-
plication.

Chemistry Applied to Biology and Medicine

The accepted value of applying knowledge of chemistry to bio-
logical research, whenever possible, is an indication of the enormous
advances which have been made in the last few years toward accurate,
quantitative, controlled observation as a method of accumulating
biological data. The application of chemistry to biology is to be
found in nearly every branch of biological research, and much of the
work of the Laboratory this year could be placed under this modern
heading.

For example, Doctor I. S. Kleiner, Professor of Physiology at
the New York Homeopathic Medical College, consulting chemist
at the Flower Memorial Hospital, and a recent appointee to our
summer-staff in research, was studying the nature of the sugar in
the blood in diabetes.*

Doctor William Salant, Professor of Pharmacology of the Uni-
versity of Georgia Medical School, and a member of our summer-
staff in research, worked on the action of various chemicals upon
living systems and upon drugs, particularly the effect of mercury on
the autonomic nervous system, and on the smooth muscles, and the
effect of calcium on the toxicity of drugs, especially carbon tetra-
chloride.*

A report of the work which Doctor Salant carried on at the Lab-
oratory during the summer of 1927 will be found under the title,

*see appended report of research-workers.
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-Circulatory Reactions to Ergotamine and Effect Upon Them Pro-
duced by Adrenalectomy and the Blood pH,- in the Proceedings of
the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine, 1928, Vol.
XXV, page 361.

Mr. Keeve Brodman of Cornell University Medical School has
assisted Doctor Salant in his work the last two summers, and is a
co-author of the paper just cited. Mrs. Brodman assisted with the
work this year.

Physiology

A series of fundamental researches in physiology, concerned with
the basic action of various chemicals upon living protoplasm were
conducted by Doctor J. H. Bodine of the University of Pennsylvania,
a member of our summer-staff.

Working with Doctor Bodine, this year, were Miss Elizabeth
Yagle, Mr. Melvin W. Thorner, Mr. Charles H. Hodge Jr., and Mr.
John W. Huggins, all graduate students in the University of Penn-
sylvania.

Doctor Bodine's personal researches included two problems:
1. -The fundamental action of ions on the egg of Fundulus, and 2.
-The physico-chemical nature of the chorion and the site of salt
antagonism on the egg.-

Miss Yagle continued her research upon -Factors influencing the
rates of water-exchange in Fundulus egg- .

Mr. Thorner investigated the "Rates of diffusion of ions into,
and out of, Fundulus egg-.

Mr. Hodge made -Studies upon metabolism and other physio-
logical functions in fireflies ".

Mr. Huggins carried on research upon the metamorphosis of
Drosophila, the fruit-fly, the study of which has contributed so
vastly to our information of the laws of inheritance.

The results of these studies are not yet available in print, though
some of them will be shortly. In the meantime, a second paper,
which appeared subsequent to our report for 1927, upon the work
which Doctor Bodine carried on at the Laboratory that summer, is
entitled, "Action of Salts on Fundulus Egg. 1. The Action of Na, K,
and Ca Chlorides upon the Egg of Fundulus.- This may be found in
the Biological Bulletin, Vol. LIV. No. 5, May 1928, page 396.

Endocrinology

Research upon the physiology and function of the glands of
internal secretion was continued by Doctor Edward L. Corey of Yale
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University, recently appointed to New York University. Doctor
Corey joined our staff, taking charge of the course in Endocrinology,
in place of Doctor W. W. Swingle who had requested a year's leave
of absence. (Doctor Swingle will be with us again during the
summer of 1929.) Doctor Corey's research was concerned with "the
discovery of the earliest reaction of the mammal (rat) to the hormonic
secretions of the pars anterior of the pituitary gland ".*

Professor Malcolm Little of New York University was engaged
in experiments upon the removal and grafting of internal glandular
tissues, namely the pineal gland in one type of work, and testicular
grafts in another.*

Pathogenic Protozoology



cerned with -the Differentiation and Growth of the Ovum of the
Sea-Side Earwig, Anisolabis maritima Bon'' .*

Mr. Hwei-Ling Lu, John D. Jones Fellow from Columbia Uni-
versity, continued very interesting preliminary work upon an im-
portant problem, upon which he reports, -My work is a study of the
effect of X-rays on the protoplasm as manifested by any change of
structure or of behavior in the cytoplasmic bodies. The work that
I am doing now is a preliminary examination of those cytoplasmic
bodies in their normal (not radiated) conditions and also a trying
out of the technique involved in this study. Wheat seeds are used."

Doctor Christiana Smith of Mount Holyoke College, with the



has been published by Macmillian. It has immediately met with the
very favorable reception, customary with Doctor Walter's textbooks.
Much of the work leading to, and in the preparation of, this valuable
volume was done at the Laboratory.

Professor H. S. Pratt of Haverford College, for many years in
charge of the course in Comparative Anatomy at the Laboratory,
author of several important textbooks, many of the data for which
were amassed here, returned as a visitor this year. He spent the
summer in revising his -Manual of the Common Invertebrate
Animals- .

Professor H. M. Parshley, of Smith College, and a member of
our staff in Field Zoology, conducted his book -Science and Good
Behavior" through the press. He reports that it "deals in good part
with animal behavior, including observations made at Cold Spring
Harbor-. This interesting treatise appeared late this year (1928),
published by Bobbs-Merrill.

Professor Malcolm E. Little's -A Laboratory Manual for Com-
parative Anatomy" has very recently been published by Macmillian.

Other biologists connected with the Laboratory were engaged,
at times, in preparing books which have not yet proceeded far enough
to be included in this report.

Advantages of All Year Round Policy

The decision to carry on research throughout the year seems to
have many advantages, the most striking of which is, probably,
economy. It permits us to avoid the uneconomical procedure of
permitting the plant and equipment of the Laboratory to lie idle
nine months of the year. The additional cost involved in carrying
on research at all seasons should be proportionately less than the
cost involved when work is carried on during the summer only.

Fortunately, our situation is an advantage, rather than a dis-
advantage, in respect to this plan. Not only do we have available
a goodly supply of marine as well as other experimental material
at our doors, but our rural location carries with it a lower cost of
living than maintains in the more thickly settled metropolitan
area, thereby permitting our staff members and other workers to
require smaller salaries than those needed in New York, or other
large cities. It is further true that many biologists prefer to live
and work in the country, provided they are not too far from a large
city. In this respect we are ideally situated, and shall probably find
it relatively easy to maintain an unusually competent staff of in-
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vestigators. In addition to this staff we shall doubtless extend to
biologists enjoying sabbatical leave the privilege of carrying on
research in our Laboratory, making it financially possible for them
to do so. Indeed, we have already made arrangements to do pre-
cisely this in the case of Doctor Felix Bernstein, Director of the
Institute of Mathematical Statistics of the University of Gottingen.

The carrying on of research throughout the year has been made
possible by the George Lane Nichols Memorial.

The George Lane Nichols Memorial

The offer (announced in the Annual Report for 1927) of Mr. and
Mrs. Acosta Nichols to contribute $12,000 in memory of their son,
George Lane, a very lovable and intelligent boy, particularly in-
terested in biology, permitted us to take immediate steps toward the
erection of a memorial laboratory. This laboratory, which is well
arranged, attractive, and very useful for scientific research, was
ready for occupancy in June. In the meantime, Mr. and Mrs. Nichols
had contributed $8,000 additional toward its construction, and
Mrs. Nichols had further spent considerable thought, time, and
money in foundation planting.

This summer, every room in this laboratory was used for the
purpose for which it was constructed, save an unfinished room. As
we write this report that room is being equipped as a machine shop
for use in biophysical work. More than half of the building is al-
ready in continuous use throughout the year, and the prospects are
bright that before long the entire building will be.

Thus in the first half year after its completion this splendid
memorial is admirably meeting the purposes for which it was given.
In seeing the research progress within it, it is pleasant to think of the
boy whose interests and ideals it carries on,

In choosing to erect, at the Biological Laboratory, a memorial
to George Lane Nichols, Mr. and Mrs. Nichols acted wholly in
keeping with his tastes, inclinations and affections, at the same time
promoting a work in which he, very probably, would have con-
tinued to be actively interested, if not eventually a participant him-
self, as he seemed to have inherited many of the tastes, and much
of the mental attitude of his great-uncle, Professor Franklin W.
Hopper, who was one of the founders of the Biological Laboratory,
and who, as Director of the Brooklyn Institute of Arts and Sciences,
took a very important part in the work of the Laboratory.
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in the work. Nearly all of the members of this class lived up to
expectations. Indeed I look back upon the last summer as the most
satisfactory, from the viewpoint of instruction, of any summer
since I became connected with the Laboratory. It is to be expected
that, in the further pursuance of our new policy, even further im-
provement will be brought about.

Evening Lectures

The public evening lectures, delivered at the Laboratory this
year, probably surpassed, in interest and extent, those of any previous
year. With the addition of the meetings of the Journal Club of the
Department of Genetics of the Carnegie Institution of Washington,
in which members of the Laboratory took part, the opportunities
for hearing resumes of personal research were excellent this summer.

The following is a list of the evening lectures given in Blackford
Hall, at the Biological Laboratory, and indicates the importance of
the lectures, and the unusually well-qualified group of lecturers.

Doctor Justin. Andrews, School of Hygiene and Public Health,
Johns Hopkins University-' 'Parasitology of the Past and Present."

Doctor J. H. Bodine, University of Pennsylvania-"Metabolism
of an Invertebrate.

Doctor C. T. Brues, Bussey Institute, Harvard University-"The
Fauna of Hot Springs."

Doctor H. J. Conn, New York State Agricultural Experiment
Station-"Work of the Committee on the Standardization of Bio-
logical Stains."

Doctor H. S. Conard, Grinnell College "Flora of Long Island
Since the Glacial Period."

Doctor E. L. Corey, Yale University-' 'The Adrenal Problem."
Doctor W. J. Crozier, Harvard University "Photic Adaptation."
Doctor Charles B. Davenport, Carnegie Institution of Washing-

ton, Department of Genetics-"Race Crossing in Jamaica."
Doctor S. R. Detwiler, College of Physicians and Surgeons,

Columbia University----"Experiments upon the Growth of Nerves
in the Embryo."

Doctor I. S. Kleiner, New York Homeopathic Medical College
and Flower Hospital-"Blood Sugar and Diabetes."

Doctor S. I. Kornhauser, University of Louisville, Medical
School--"A True Human Hermaphrodite."
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Meanwhile, the new officers of the Auxiliary were elected as
follows: President, Mrs. Rodman Gilder; Vice-President, Mrs.
Russell Leffingwell; Treasurer, Mrs. George Nichols; Secretary, Mrs.
Acosta Nichols; Chairman of the Finance Committee, Mrs. Walter
Jennings, and Chairman of the House Committee, Mrs. John H. J.
Stewart.

At the meeting of July 27th at Mrs. Jennings' home, the proposal,
being strongly supported by Mrs. Jennings, Mrs. Gilder, and others,
was discussed in detail and met with such wide-spread approval
that the vote of acceptance was unanimous. Then and there various
members stated that they would contribute definite amounts each
year for three years, and considerable further impetus was given
when Mrs. T. S. Williams stated that Colonel Williams had offered
to contribute $1,000 per year for three years, if the women would
raise $4,000. Mrs. Jennings and her Finance Committee, composed
of Miss Boardman and Mrs. Leffingwell, immediately became active,
and, in a relatively short time, the $4,000 was pledged. But their
activity did not cease. It became apparent that considerably more
than $5,000 would be needed to carry on the work in X-rays, and the
women were ready to help to even a larger extent than they had
promised. A contribution of $1,000 was ractivli6re thea
u-7ttb51 112 Tf
-14 h-bR
,md12 Tdtsoj
/F.



Wilton Lloyd-Smith, Mrs. Merle-Smith, Mrs. George Nichols, Mrs.
Gurdon Parker, Mrs. John Rankin, Mrs. Emlen Roosevelt, Mrs.
John Rousmaniere, Mrs. J. H. J. Stewart, Mrs. Robert Thorne, Mrs.
H. E. Walter, Mrs. T. S. Williams, Mrs. Willis D. Wood, Mr. Walter
Jennings, and Col. T. S. Williams.

In addition, Mrs. George Nichols, Mrs. J. H. J. Stewart, and Mrs.
Reginald G. Harris have contributed to the furnishings of Blackford
Hall. Mrs. Harris also gave a wall fountain, which she designed.

The Wawepex Society

The Wawepex Society, under the leadership of Charles M.
Bleecker, Governor, Jesse Knight, Scribe, and. Walter J. Whipple,
Custodian, continues to lease certain buildings and grounds, and to
give financial support to the Laboratory in the generous manner of
its founder, Mr. John D. Jones.

Repairs and Equipment

Much of the repair of buildings this year has been carried out
with an aim to provide more and better living accommodations for
research workers and their wives. With this end in view, the fine
old house located on the Townsend Jones' property, purchased two
years ago, was considerably improved. The roof was reshingled, the
chimneys repaired, one ell was rebuilt, the top floor was remodelled
and replastered, all of the windows were reputtied, the trim of the
windows and doors was repainted, and two bathrooms were in-
stalled. These improvements substantially increased our living
accommodations, and, together with others, enlarged our receipts
from rental by about fifty per cent. The other improvements in-
cluded the installation of two additional baths in Hooper Hall,
and certain additional minor changes.

The largest single addition to our housing facilities was the
purchase, from Mrs. Althea Stewart, upon very generous terms,
of a cottage on the south side of the Cold Spring Harbor-East Nor-
wich Pike, near the Laboratory. This cottage, in very good condi-
tion at the time of its purchase, has eight rooms and a bath, running
water and electricity. We have recently installed, in this cottage,
a steam heating plant, the gift of Col. Williams, and are planning
to add another bath.

In recognition of Mrs. Stewart's generous terms, and of the late
Mr. Stewart's and her long and active interest in the Laboratory,
the cottage is called the Stewart Cottage.
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The Laboratory is becoming continually better equipped for
biological research, and the past year has brought pleasing progress
in this respect.

Gifts Received During the Year
Mr. and Mrs. Acosta Nichols' gift of over $20,000 is reported

elsewhere, under the George Lane Nichols Memorial.
The fund raised by the Women's Auxiliary, in support of current

research upon X-rays and other biophysical problems, totaled over
$6,000.

Mr. Mortimer L. Schiff contributed $5,000 to the research fund,
in addition to his annual contribution.

Mr. William K. Vanderbilt has pledged $2,500 to the same
fund.

Colonel T. S. Williams gave $1,000 to the Women's Auxiliary,
and $800, covering the cost of installing heat in the Stewart Cottage.

The Wawepex Society continued its annual gift of $1,500 in addi-
tion to the John D. Jones Scholarship in favor of a student at the
Biological Laboratory from Columbia University.

The following persons contributed $1,000 each: Mr. Marshall
Field, Mr. Walter Jennings, Mr. William J. Matheson, Mr. J. P.
Morgan, Mr. Herbert L. Pratt; and $1,000 was received -In loving
memory of George Lane Nichols."

Grateful acknowledgment is made for the many gifts of less than
$1,000 which have gone far to make possible the valuable accomplish-
ments of the year.

Supporting Institutions
Thirty-seven colleges, universities, and medical schools were

represented at the Laboratory this year.
The following institutions supported the work of the Laboratory

by granting scholarships in their institutions applicable to the
Biological Laboratory, or by a loan of equipment, or by giving
financial aid to members of their institutions in residence at the
Laboratory.

Adelphi College
Brown University
College of the City of New York
Columbia University
Cornell University Medical School
Hunter College
Johns Hopkins University
Mount Holyoke College
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University of Georgia

Medical School
University of Kansas
University of Pennsylvania
University of Pittsburgh
Yale University



Gardens Opened to The Biological Laboratory

Under the direction of Doctor H. S. Conard, the visiting of gar-
dens in the vicinity of the Laboratory has become an important part
of the work in botany, and a source of instruction, inspiration, and
pleasure to other workers at the Laboratory. Last summer the
following persons very generously opened their gardens to the mem-
bers of the Laboratory : Mr. W. R. Coe, Mrs. Henry W. DeForest,
Mrs. Robert DeForest, Mr. Anton G. Hodenpyl, Mrs. Walter B.
James, Mr. and Mrs. Walter Jennings, Mr. Otto Kahn, Mr. William
J. Matheson, Mrs. Theodore Roosevelt, Sr., Mr. Louis C. Tiffany,
(Art Foundation, house, and gardens), and Mr. William K. Vander-
bilt, (Museum.)

The Scientific Advisory Committee

The Scientific Advisory Committee of the Laboratory has con-
tinued to be extremely helpful under the able leadership of its chair-
man, Doctor J. H. Bodine of the University of Pennsylvania. The
membership of the Committee this year was Doctors Andrews,
Conard, Kleiner, Kornhauser, Nicholas, Osterhout, Parshley, Salant,
Schaeffer, Smith, Sparrow, Swingle, and Walter.

A special Scientific Advisory Committee concerned with research
in general physiology and biophysics was appointed. This com-
mittee was composed of Doctor W. J. V. Osterhout, Rockefeller
Institute, Chairman, Doctor J. H. Bodine, University of Pennsyl-
vania, Doctor W. J. Crozier, Harvard University, and the Laboratory
Director. This committee was particularly active in planning for
the work in biophysics which is now being carried on.

Reports of both scientific advisory committees are appended to
this report. The Director of the Laboratory takes this occasion to
express his appreciation of the activity of these committees, whose
advice has continued to be of the greatest value.

Finally, I desire to make acknowledgment to our President, Mr.
Arthur W. Page. Our progress reflects his active leadership, and his
amazing ability to find time, under almost any conditions, to con-
sider the problems and welfare of the Laboratory.

REGINALD G. HARRIS.
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Second Annual Report of the Scientific Advisory Committee of
The Biological Laboratory, Cold Spring Harbor

The matters of chief interest to the scientific advisory committee
during the past year have been concerned largely with policy. In-
terest in the laboratory as an institution affording unique possi-
bilities as a research center has grown considerably during the past
year. The establishment of higher standards, both in type of courses
offered at the laboratory and students chosen, has added much to
strengthen the scientific status of the laboratory.

Present indications for the coming season, especially as regards
research personnel, are extremely gratifying.

To further successfully carry out and maintain the high standards
adopted by the institution calls for an adequate endowment. The
committee strongly favors serious consideration of plans for raising
an endowment sufficient in amr0wct00 Do
Q
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Report of the Special Scientific Advisory Committee
on General Physiology and Biophysics

The Advisory Scientific Committee have suggested the appoint-
ment of Dr. Hugo Fricke for a period of three years. Dr. Fricke is
one of the few able men who have come from physics into biology.
It happens that biology, which has been backward in applying the
recent discoveries in physics, is particularly in need of precisely
what Dr. Fricke can give and it is very fortunate that he has been
secured. It would not be desirable for him to take an academic
posito0 57.60 362.8aly2yr s



REPORTS OF RESEARCH-WORKERS



Dr. Kleiner's Report

"The investigation which I am carrying on here is, in brief, a
study of the nature of the sugar in the blood in diabetes. This is a
continuation of earlier studies by the dialysis method, and I hope to
include the action of insulin on diabetic blood sugar in my studies
here.

"If we can determine the mechanism of insulin's action, or even
the exact mechanism of the production of experimental diabetes,
we may hope for the discovery of a more effective and safer thera-
peutic agent than insulin."

Dr. Salant's Report

-1. Studies on the effect of mercury on the autonomic nervous
system r the fibers of the motor nervous system which operate in-
dependently of the brain and spinal cord']. The results obtained
indicate that intravenous injection of small amounts of mercury
succinate greatly increases the irritability of the inhibitory mecha-
nism of the heart. This is of practical importance especially since
soluble salts of mercury are given intravenously in different condi-
tions for therapeutic purposes.

"Studies of the effect of mercury on smooth muscle, which are
also being carried on in the Laboratory this summer, likewise showed
that the substance is very active. This result may explain the mode
of action of mercurial purgatives and may show important differences
in the reactions of different tissues to the same substances. In other
words, it may show fundamental differences in the biological prop-
erties of various kinds of muscles.

"2. Experiments are in progress on the effect of calcium on the
toxicity of drugs. Carbon tetrachloride, an anthelminthic used
against hookworm, is the substance studied. It is hoped that similar
studies will be made with other substances in relation to calcium
and also to diet. These investigations are of very great importance
for therapeutic and clinical medicine as well as for biology."

Dr. Corey's Report

"The problem with which I am employed is the discovery of the
earliest reaction of the mammal (rat) to the hormonic secretion of
the pars anterior of the pituitary gland.

"The method of procedure has been injection, both pre and post-
natal, of young rats with the macerated substance of the pituitary.
Employing .9% NaC1 as a medium, it has been ascertained that this
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earliest response occurs between the 10th and 15th days of post-
natal life, in both sexes.



"2. Changes in oocyte and nurse prior to orientation in long
axis of egg string: correlation of nuclear phenomena with growth
of the sister cells.

"3. Activity of the nurse cell in providing oocyte with material.
(Supra vital staining.)

"4. The role of the amoebocytes (blood cells) in the growth of
the ovum: especially in the formation of yolk. The Golgi ap-
paratus and yolk. (a) Supra-vital, (b) Da Fano, (c) Mann-Kopsch
methods.

"5. Deposit of fatty acids, lipoids, and fat in the oocy
Smith method.

"6. Role of mitochondria in oocyte growth. (a)
(b) Benda methods.

"Object: Increase our information regarding the
cells."

te. Lorrain-

Supra-vital,

activities of

Doctor Smith's Report

"The general subject of the research which I am carrying on this
summer is the study of blood rhythms. The study of leucocytic
rhythms includes the study of the variations in the white cells from
4 P.M. to 12 P.M., (work being done already on the changes from
8 A.M. to 4 P.M.), the presence or absence of digestive leucocytosis,
and the study of the fat in the blood in its relation to the blood
counts. This is all a continuation of the work which we have been
doing the past two years at Mount Holyoke. A study is being made
also of the variations from day to day in the red blood cell picture
and in the haemoglobin determinations. This is being done by mak-
ing half hour counts for periods of 4 hours every day for a week or
ten days, with intervals of about a month between each series.-

Doctor Jenkins' Report



Doctor Conard's Report

Doctor Conard reports that the work included,
"Description and classification of the plant communities of Cold

Spring Harbor and vicinity, by quantitative methods, continued
from last year, with a view to the preparation of a detailed paper on
the subject.

"Special study of the mosses, to determine what species are
present, with a view to the study of the 'indicator' value of mosses
for horticulture, agriculture, forestry, etc.

"Re-study of vegetation described in former publications:

-1. Belt-transect of Sandspit.
"2. Belt-transect of Saltmarsh.
"3. Revegetation of a Denuded Area."

Mr. Sparrow's Report

-Mycological work in the Botanical Laboratory is at present
directed toward two main projects.

"The first of these is a morphological, taxonomical, and ecological
study of the aquatic Phycomycetes of the Cold Spring Harbor region.
Work was started last year when the writer collected fifteen genera,
all previously unreported from Cold Spring Harbor, and several
heretofore not found in this country. The study has been continued,
somewhat, during the past winter by means of cultures sent from
the Biological Laboratory and maintained in the Crytogamic Lab-
oratories of Harvard University, and has yielded several interesting
forms, including a new species of one of the rarer Chytridineae.

-Miss Myrtle Carroll, a graduate of Ade 1phi College, Dorothy
Frances Rice Scholar in botany, is assisting in a continuation of
the studies at Cold Spring Harbor and has added several more genera
of Phycomycetes to the list.

-An aquatic fungus flora of the region would be an exceedingly
desirable contribution to the mycological literature of our country,
not only because this particular group of organisms has long suffered
from neglect and poor treatment on the part of previous investigators,
but also for the reason that we, admittedly, know little of the life
histories and distribution of these fungi.

"The region is unquestionably rich in these organisms and it is
only a question of time and of the opportunity to collect at all
seasons of the year, especially in the spring when most of the rarer
forms abound, to add a real contribution to our knowledge of them.
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Report of the Treasurer

BALANCE SHEET NOVEMBER 30, 1928
EXHIBIT A

ASSETS

Current Assets:
Cash-Bank of Huntington $43.06
Cash-Bankers Trust Company 6,072.48

$6,115.54

Endowment Fund Assets:

Securities. $23,068.75
Blackford Memorial Fund 5,000.00
Temple Prime Scholarship Fund 2,500.00
Dorothy Frances Rice Scholarship Fund . 2,000.00
Doctor Walter B. James Bequest 5,000.00

37,568.75

Land Assets:
Land Purchased $71,380.52
Land (On 51 Years' Lease) 13,500.00

84,880.52

Building Assets..
Blackford Hall* $75,000.00
Jones Laboratory* 25,000.00
Physiology Laboratory 20,000.00
George Lane Nichols Memorial 20,000.00
Wheeler House 11,466.34
Stewart Cottage 8,842.82
Hooper Hall* 20,546.26
Research Laboratory* 7,500.00
Cottage* 5,500.00

193,855.42
Accounts Receivable:

Donations Receivable $2,500.00
Accrued Interest on New Securities 232.16

2,732.16
Fixed Assets:

$19,089.40 19,089.40

$344,241.79
*Situated on property on 51 years' lease from Wawcpcx Society.
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LIABILITIES

Current Liabilities:
Accounts Payable $1,133.52
Wages Payable 83.60

$1,217.12
Capital:

Long Island Biological Association $253,690.46
Wawepex Society 46,500.00

300,190. 46

Surplus, 1927 $8,467.02
*Surplus, 1928 34,210.50

42,677.52

Temple Prime Fund (Balance) 56.69
Dorothy Frances Rice Fund (Balance) 100.00

$344,241.79

*1928 Surplus Reflected in Following Accounts:

Increase in Cash (Net) $4,823.88
Increase in Endowment Fund 568.76
George Lane Nichols Me-

morial Building 20,000.00
Equipment 4,127.92
Appreciation on Buildings 1,955.42
Accounts Receivable 2,732.16
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EXHIBIT B

INCOME ACCOUNT

Income:

General Contributions $39,968.00
Women's Auxiliary Contributions 6,435.00
Endowment Interest 1,223.76
Tuition 3,552.50
Rentals 2,980.44
Dining Hall Receipts 887.47
Storeroom 44.38
Temple Prime Fund (Exhibit C) 56.69
Dorothy Frances Rice Fund (Exhibit . 100.00
Blackford Memorial Fund (Exhibit C). . 147.25
Doctor Walter B. James Bequest 190.36

xpense:

$55,585.85

Salaries $14,536.78
General Expense 2,770.54
Supplies 1,473.18
Repairs... 291.38
Building Maintenance 436.75
Biological Supplies 479.32
Survey of Land 708.86
Biophysics Department 521.85

21,218.66
Surplus on Current Account, 1928 34,210.50
Temple Prime Fund (Balance) 56.69
Dorothy Frances Rice Fund (Balance) 100.00

$55,585,85
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EXHIBIT C

(1) TEMPLE PRIME SCHOLARSHIP FUND

Donor: Cornelia Prime. Principal, $2,500, (1913).
"In memory of my brother, Temple Prime, the entire annual

income to be expended each year for the payment of the tuition and



(3) BLACKFORD MEMORIAL FUND

Bequest of Frances L. Blackford (1924). Principal, $5,000,
-to be used in the maintenance of the Blackford Memorial at

Cold Spring Harbor, Long Island, as the Trustees may deem to be
for the best interest of said Memorial.''

Invested:



Report of the Finance Committee



Report of the Secretary

During the calendar year 1928 the fifth annual meeting of the
corporation was held (on July 31st); also 3 meetings of the Board of
Directors, as follows:

a. The 14th meeting of the Board of Directors was held at Cold Spring
Harbor, June 6, 1928. Col. Williams reported that progress was
being made in the matter of the transfer of funds from the Brooklyn
Institute to the Association. It was voted that the laboratory
endowment funds, now in the hands of the Brooklyn Institute, be
recognized as a permanent endowment of the Association for the
purposes of the Biological Laboratory; that they are not to be dissi-
pated and the income from them only is to be expended. The Board
expressed regret on the death of a patron, William H. Nichols, Jr.,
who contributed generously to the work of the Laboratory. The
laboratory director proposed that the Board consider the policy of
increasing the number of investigators at the laboratory as rapidly
as is consistent with our facilities and to decrease the number of
those receiving instruction. Also that facilities at the Laboratory
should be available throughout the year, as far as funds permit.
The policy was adopted, in principle, and it was voted to have
the laboratory director submit further details to the Board at its
December meeting.

b. The 15th meeting of the Board of Directors was held at the George
Lane Nichols Memorial, Cold Spring Harbor on July 31st, 1928 .

The following officers were elected for the coming year: Presi-
dent, Arthur W. Page; Vice-President and Treasurer, Marshall Field;
Secretary, C. B. Davenport; Assistant Treasurers, R. G. Harris and
William Dean were continued. The following members were elected
to the Executive Committee for the coming year: Marshall Field,
Walter Jennings, R. C. Leffingwell, W. J. V. Osterhout, Arthur W.
Page, T. S. Williams, C. B. Davenport. Col. Williams, chairman of
the committee on transfer of funds from the Brooklyn Institute to
the Association, reported that consents had been received from all
surviving donors to the endowment fund and that a petition of trans-
fer of funds had been prepared by the Brooklyn Institute for presenta-
tion to the Court. A finance committee was elected to receive and
handle the permanent funds of the Association as follows : the
president and treasurer, ex officio; also Messrs. Jennings, Leffingwell
and Wood.
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The 16th Meeting of the Board of Directors was held at India House,
New York City, Tuesday, December 4th, with President Page in the
chair. The treasurer's report was read, as printed in this annual
report. The finance committee reported that it had received $29,750





I. S. KLEINER, Professor of Physiological Chemistry, New
York Homeopathic Medical College and Flower Hospital

Research in Physiological Chemistry

GEORGE F. SYKES, Assistant Professor of Anatomy, Tufts
Medical School

Associate in Field Zoology

FREDERICK K. SPARROW, Department of Botany, Harvard University
Assistant in Botany

ROY A. WAGGENER Instructor in Biology, Brown University
Assistant in Field Zoology

*KATSUHEI MIYAMOTO Chemist

*P. J. O'GRADY Mechanic

EUGENE SCHUMAKER Johns Hopkins University
Assistant in Expz'..1.-immtal Surgery, Chemical Supplies



Persons in Residence at the Laboratory in 1928

IN ADDITION TO MEMBERS OF THE STAFF

Name Registration
R. Irving Blanchard, Jr. F. Z.
Alpheus W. Blizzard F. B.
Frances Bober F. B.
Dorothy Boriss F. Z.
Beatrice M. Brodman R.
Keeve Brodman R.

Anne W. Brooks F. Z.
Beth Burgess F. B.
Edgar T. Campbell F. Z.
Myrtle C. Carroll F. B., R.
Henry W. Clapp F. Z.
Myrta Susan Coons F. Z.
Elizabeth A. Copeland

F. Z., & E.
John H. Cornehlsen, Jr. F. B.
Lilian K. Dumb le F. Z.
William C. Foster, Jr.

F. Z., & E.
Gladys C. Galligar F. B.
Isabel Ginsberg F. Z.
Katharine W. Haines, Jr. F. B.
Margaret Harland R.
Charles Hodge, Jr. R.
Leonore B. Hollander

S. M., E. & R.
F. Z.

R.
G. P.

R.

Harold B. Hudson
John R. Huggins
Charles A. Iglauer
George B. Jenkins

Lucille Kahn F. Z.
E. Corinne Keaty G. P.
Elizabeth W. Kingsbury F. Z.
Earl H. Laughlin, Jr.

S. M., E. & R.
Malcolm E. Little S. M., R.
Hwei-ling Lu R.

E. Endocrinology.
F. B. :Field Botany and Plant Ecology.
F. Z.:Field Zoology.

Institution

Brown University
Coker College
Ade 1phi College
Hunter College
Columbia University
Cornell University

Medical School
Texas Christian University
University of Chicago
Johns Hopkins University
Ade 1phi College
Michigan State College
Michigan State College

Smith College
Dartmouth College
Texas Christian University

Graduate or
Undergraduate

Undergraduate
Professor
Undergraduate
Undergraduate
Graduate

Undergraduate
Graduate
Undergraduate
Undergraduate
Graduate
Undergraduate
Undergraduate

Undergraduate
Undergraduate
Graduate

Brown University Undergraduate
James Millikin University Undergraduate
University of Pennsylvania Undergraduate
Grinnell College Undergraduate
Mount Holyoke College Undergraduate
University of Pennsylvania Graduate

Bryn Mawr College Graduate
University of Pittsburgh Graduate
University of Pennsylvania Graduate
University of Cincinnati Undergraduate
George Washington Uni-

versity Medical School Professor
Hunter College Graduate
Louisiana State University Graduate
Smith College Undergraduate

University of Missouri Undergraduate
New York University Professor
Columbia University Graduate

G. P. :General Physiology.
S. M.:Surgical Methods in Experimental Biology.
R. -Research.
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Name Registration

Frank Lutz F. Z.
Sadie Elizabeth Mahon F. Z.
May Mandelbaum F. Z.
Dorothy E. Mossner F. Z.
Mervin G. Pal lister F. B.
Henry S. Pratt R.
Abe Ravin F. Z.
Royal P. Richardson F. Z.
Arthur C. Risser F. B.
Eleanor Rosenberg F. Z.
John C. Sarafian F. Z.
Lorrimer M. Schmidt F. B.
Julius Schwartz F. Z.

Fiorindo A. Simione
Marian E. Smith
Milton F. Stancati
Melvin W. Thorner
Elizabeth M. Yagle

F. Z.
F. Z.
F. 7.

R.
R. & E.

E. Endocrinology.
F. B.:Field Botany and Plant Ecology.
F. Z.:Field Zoology.

Institution
Brown University
Texas Christian University
Barnard College
Hunter College, Barnard
Dartmouth College
Haverford
Colorado University
Brown University
Grinnell College
Barnard College
Brown University
University of Missouri
College of the City of

New York
Brown University

Graduate or
Undergraduate

Undergraduate
Instructor
Undergraduate
Graduate
Undergraduate
Professor
Undergraduate
Graduate
Undergraduate
Undergraduate
Undergraduate
Graduate

Graduate
Undergraduate

Ade 1phi College Undergraduate
University of Pittsburgh Undergraduate
University of Pennsylvania Graduate
University of Pennsylvania Instructor

G. P.:General Physiology.
S. M.:Surgical Methods in Experimental Biology.
R. :kesearr h.
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